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Apparently, more people watch Four Corners than read 
this August journal. On 27 July 2015, a year—almost to 
the day—prior to the broadcast of ‘Australia’s Shame’, I 
submitted an article to Balance titled ‘The worst of the 
worst’, a phrase that had been used by then Minister for 
Corrections John Elferink to label some of the youths 
named in that broadcast. CLANT drew attention to “our 
disastrous youth incarceration regime”, and highlighted 
the incidents and issues that have now at last attracted 
the attention they deserve. Immediately following the 
‘breaking’ of the Four Corners story, CLANT issued  
this statement:

The Criminal Lawyers Association of the Northern 
Territory welcomes a meaningful Royal Commission with 
Terms of Reference broad enough to ensure a thorough 
enquiry into the treatment of young people who are 
detained, at risk of detention or fall within the care of  
the Minister.

Tales of atrocities and abuse directed at young people 
in detention within the NT have long been the source of 
frustration for CLANT members.

The inaction and ambivalence by the Northern Territory 
Government to remedy systemic flaws has been an 
ongoing concern.

The demonisation of young offenders by politicians and 
sections of the media has served to lend legitimacy to 
increasingly punitive responses by custodians for the 
most disadvantaged and vulnerable juveniles. Such 
actions have only now been condemned after brave 
and tenacious individuals spoke out on the Four Corners 
program garnering widespread attention.

The evidence is now clear and unambiguous, an overhaul 
of the Youth Justice System is essential.

Fragile young lives remain in jeopardy as legal and 
Indigenous organisations struggle with limited resources 
and funding.

CLANT calls for:

•  The establishment of an effective, continuous, 
independent and strong oversight body backed by  
the Northern Territory, Commonwealth and 
international law;

•  A purpose-built Youth Detention Centre staffed by well-
trained officers;

•  Increased funding from both Commonwealth and 
Territory Governments for frontline legal services 
within the NT; and

•  Increased accommodation options for young people 
who are eligible for bail or at risk of homelessness.

The rehabilitation of children must be the first priority for 
any future government. We must break the cycle, reduce 
imprisonment and recidivism.

The time has come to effect long-term change.

Australia must urgently ratify the Optional Protocol to 
the Convention Against Torture (OPCAT).

Ratification and incorporation of the OPCAT provisions 
into domestic law will provide additional safeguards 
against human rights abuses in detention centres and 
ensure international legal norms and standards are met.
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